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(i) Historic geologic data; 
(ii) Changing crops and cropping pat-

terns; and 
(iii) Other factors associated with the 

nonproject water supply. 
(4) If Reclamation and the district 

cannot reach agreement on the non-
project water supply information with-
in 60-calendar days, Reclamation will 
review and update the trend informa-
tion as it deems necessary and make 
all final determinations considering 
the data provided by Reclamation and 
the district. Reclamation will provide 
these data to the appraisers who must 
consider the data in the appraisal proc-
ess, and clearly explain how they used 
the data in the valuation of the land. 

(d) The date of the appraisal. The date 
of the appraisal will be the date of last 
inspection by the appraiser(s) unless 
there is a prior signed instrument, such 
as an option, contract for sale, agree-
ment for sale, etc., affecting the prop-
erty. In those cases, the date of ap-
praisal will be the date of such instru-
ment. 

(e) Cost of appraisal. If the appraisal 
is: 

(1) The land’s first appraisal, the 
United States will initially pay the 
costs of appraising the value of the 
land, but such costs will be added to 
the approved sale price for the land. 
The United States will reimburse itself 
for these costs from the sale of the 
land; 

(2) Not the land’s first appraisal, the 
landowner requesting the appraisal 
must pay any costs associated with the 
reappraisal, unless the value set by the 
reappraisal differs by more than 10 per-
cent, in which case the United States 
will pay for the reappraisal; or 

(3) Associated with a sales price ref-
ormation as specified in § 426.12(f)(1), 
the landowner requesting the appraisal 
must pay any costs associated with the 
appraisal. 

(f) Appraiser selection. Reclamation 
will select a qualified appraiser to ap-
praise the excess land or land burdened 
by a deed covenant, except as specified 
within paragraph (g) of this section. 

(g) Appraisal dispute resolution. The 
landowner who requested the appraisal 
may request that the United States 
conduct a second appraisal of the ex-
cess land or land burdened by a deed 

covenant if the landowner disagrees 
with the first appraisal. The second ap-
praisal will be prepared by a panel of 
three qualified appraisers, one des-
ignated by the United States, one des-
ignated by the district, and the third 
designated jointly by the first two. The 
appraisal made by the panel will fix the 
maximum value of the excess land and 
will be binding on both parties after re-
view and approval as provided in para-
graph (h) of this section. 

(h) Review of appraisals of excess land 
or land burdened by a deed covenant. 
Reclamation will review all appraisals 
of excess land or land burdened by a 
deed covenant for: 

(1) Technical accuracy and compli-
ance with these rules and regulations; 

(2) Applicable portions of the ‘‘Uni-
form Appraisal Standards for Federal 
Land Acquisition-Interagency Land 
Acquisition Conference 1973,’’ as re-
vised in 1992; 

(3) Reclamation policy; and 
(4) Any detailed instructions pro-

vided by Reclamation setting condi-
tions applicable to an individual ap-
praisal. 

§ 426.14 Involuntary acquisition of 
land. 

(a) Definitions for purposes of this sec-
tion. Financial institution means a com-
mercial bank or trust company, a pri-
vate bank, an agency or branch of a 
foreign bank in the United States, a 
thrift institution, an insurance com-
pany, a loan or finance company, or 
the Farm Credit System. 

Involuntarily acquired land means 
land that is acquired through an invol-
untary foreclosure or similar involun-
tary process of law, conveyance in sat-
isfaction of a debt (including, but not 
limited to, a mortgage, real estate con-
tract or deed of trust), inheritance, or 
devise. 

(b) Ineligible excess land that is invol-
untarily acquired. Reclamation cannot 
make available irrigation water to 
land that was ineligible excess land be-
fore the new landowner involuntarily 
acquired it, unless: 

(1) The land becomes nonexcess in 
the new landowner’s ownership; and 

(2) The deed to the land contains the 
10-year covenant requiring Reclama-
tion sale price approval, and that deed 
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commences when the land becomes eli-
gible to receive irrigation water. 

(3) If either of these conditions is not 
met, the land remains ineligible excess 
until sold to an eligible buyer at an ap-
proved price, and the seller places the 
10-year covenant requiring Reclama-
tion price approval, as specified in 
§ 426.12(i), in the deed transferring title 
to the land to the buyer. 

(c) Land that was held under a record-
able contract and is acquired involun-
tarily. Reclamation can make available 
irrigation water to land held under a 
recordable contract that is involun-
tarily acquired under the terms of the 
recordable contract to the extent the 
land continues to be excess in his or 
her landholding, if the landowner: 

(1) Assumes the recordable contract; 
and 

(2) Executes an assumption agree-
ment provided by Reclamation. 

(3) This land will remain eligible to 
receive irrigation water for the longer 
of 5 years from the date that the land 
was involuntarily acquired, or for the 
remainder of the recordable contract 
period. The sale of this land shall be 
under terms and conditions set forth in 
the recordable contract and must be 
satisfactory to and at a price approved 
by Reclamation. 

(d) Mortgaged land. Reclamation 
treats mortgaged land that changed 
from nonexcess status to excess status 
after the mortgage was recorded, and 
which is subsequently acquired by a 
lender through an involuntary fore-
closure or similar process of law, or by 
a bona fide conveyance in satisfaction 
of a mortgage, in the following man-
ner: 

(1) If the new landowner designates 
the land as excess in his or her holding, 
then: 

(i) The land is eligible to receive irri-
gation water for a period of 5 years or 
until transferred to an eligible land-
owner, whichever occurs first; 

(ii) During the 5-year period Rec-
lamation will charge a rate for irriga-
tion water equal to the rate paid by the 
former owner, unless the land becomes 
subject to full-cost pricing through 
leasing; and 

(iii) The land is eligible for sale at its 
fair market value without a deed cov-

enant restricting its future sales price; 
or 

(2) If the new landowner is eligible to 
designate the land as nonexcess and he 
or she designates the land as non-
excess, the land will be treated in the 
same manner as any other nonexcess 
land and will be eligible for sale at its 
fair market value without a deed cov-
enant restricting its future sales price. 

(e) Nonexcess land that becomes excess 
when acquired involuntarily. (1) Rec-
lamation can make irrigation water 
available for a period of 5 years to a 
landowner who involuntarily acquires 
land that becomes excess in the invol-
untarily acquiring landowner’s holding 
provided the land was nonexcess to the 
previous owner and: 

(i) The acquiring landowner never 
previously held such land as ineligible 
excess land or under a recordable con-
tract; 

(ii) The acquiring landholder is a fi-
nancial institution; or 

(iii) The acquiring landowner pre-
viously held the land as ineligible ex-
cess or under a recordable contract and 
§ 426.12(g)(1), (3), or (4) applies. 

(2) The following will be applicable in 
situations that meet the criteria speci-
fied under paragraph (e)(1) of this sec-
tion: 

(i) Reclamation will charge a rate for 
irrigation water delivered to such land 
equal to the rate paid by the former 
owner, except Reclamation will charge 
the full-cost rate if: 

(A) The land becomes subject to full- 
cost pricing through leasing; or 

(B) If the involuntarily acquired land 
is eligible to receive irrigation water 
only because § 426.12(g)(3) applies and 
the deed covenant has not expired; 

(ii) The new landowner may not place 
such land under a recordable contract; 

(iii) The new landowner may request 
that Reclamation remove a deed cov-
enant as provided in § 426.12(i)(4), and 
may sell such land at any time without 
price approval and without the deed 
covenant. However, the deed covenant 
will not be removed and the terms of 
the deed covenant will be fully applied 
if the new landowner is the landowner 
who sold the land in question from ex-
cess status, except for: 

(A) Financial institutions; or 

VerDate Mar<15>2010 15:01 Nov 22, 2011 Jkt 223186 PO 00000 Frm 00705 Fmt 8010 Sfmt 8010 Q:\43\43V1.TXT ofr150 PsN: PC150



696 

43 CFR, Subtitle B, Ch. I (10–1–11 Edition) § 426.15 

(B) Landowners for which § 426.12(g) 
(1) or (2) apply; and 

(iv) Such land will become ineligible 
to receive irrigation water 5 years after 
it was acquired and will remain ineli-
gible until sold to an eligible buyer or 
redesignated as provided for in para-
graph (f) of this section. 

(f) Redesignation of excess land to non-
excess. Landholders who designate in-
voluntarily acquired land as excess as 
provided for in paragraphs (d)(1) and 
(e)(1) of this section and want to redes-
ignate the land as nonexcess, must uti-
lize the redesignation process specified 
under § 426.12(b)(2). 

(1) However, such redesignations will 
not be approved if the water rate speci-
fied in paragraphs (d)(1)(ii) or (e)(2)(i) 
of this section is less than what would 
have been charged for water deliveries 
to the land in question if the land-
holder that involuntarily acquired the 
land had originally designated the land 
as nonexcess. 

(2) Such landholders may utilize the 
redesignation process, if they remit to 
Reclamation the difference between 
the rate paid and the rate that would 
have been paid, if the land had been 
designated as nonexcess when involun-
tarily acquired, for all irrigation water 
delivered to the land in question while 
the land was designated as excess. 

(g) Effect of involuntarily acquiring 
land subject to the discretionary provi-
sions. A landowner does not automati-
cally become subject to the discre-
tionary provisions if the landowner ac-
quires irrigation land involuntarily 
which was formerly subject to the dis-
cretionary provisions. However, a land-
holder that is subject to the prior law 
provisions will become subject to the 
discretionary provisions upon involun-
tarily acquiring land if: 

(1) The land is located in a district 
that is subject to the discretionary 
provisions; 

(2) The landholder in question will be 
the direct landowner of the land; and 

(3) The landholder in question de-
clares the land as nonexcess. 

(h) Land acquired by inheritance or de-
vise. If a landowner receives irrigation 
land through inheritance or devise, the 
5-year eligibility period for receiving 
irrigation water on the newly acquired 
land per paragraphs (c)(3) and (e) of 

this section begins on the date of the 
previous landowner’s death. 

§ 426.15 Commingling. 
(a) Definition for purposes of this sec-

tion: 
Commingled water means irrigation 

water and nonproject water that use 
the same facilities. 

(b) Application of Federal reclamation 
law and these regulations to prior com-
mingling provisions in contracts. If a dis-
trict entered into a contract with Rec-
lamation prior to October 1, 1981, and 
that contract has provisions addressing 
commingled water situations, those 
provisions stay in effect for the term of 
that contract and any renewals of it. 

(c) Establishment of new commingling 
provision in contracts. New, amended, or 
renewed contracts may provide that ir-
rigation water can be commingled with 
nonproject water as follows: 

(1) If the facilities used for the com-
mingling of irrigation water and non-
project water are constructed without 
funds made available pursuant to Fed-
eral reclamation law, the provisions of 
Federal reclamation law and these reg-
ulations will apply only to the land-
holders who receive irrigation water, 
provided: 

(i) That the water requirements for 
eligible lands can be established; and 

(ii) The quantity of irrigation water 
to be used is less than or equal to the 
quantity necessary to irrigate eligible 
lands. 

(2) If the facilities used for commin-
gling irrigation water and nonproject 
water are funded with monies made 
available pursuant to Federal reclama-
tion law, landholders who receive non-
project water will be subject to Federal 
reclamation law and these regulations 
unless: 

(i) The district collects and pays to 
the United States an incremental fee 
which reasonably reflects an appro-
priate share of the cost to the Federal 
Government, including interest, of 
storing or delivering the nonproject 
water; and 

(ii) The fee will be established by 
Reclamation and will be in addition to 
the district’s obligation to pay for cap-
ital, operation, maintenance, and re-
placement costs associated with the fa-
cilities required to provide the service. 
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